

City of Keene New Hampshire

BICYCLE PEDESTRIAN PATH ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING AGENDA

Wednesday, June 10, 2020 8:15-9:45 AM Meeting via Zoom Webinar

Link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82054914152

- This meeting will be conducted using the online meeting platform, Zoom. The public may view the meeting online by visiting www.zoom.us/join and enter the Meeting ID:
 820 5491 4152.
- If you are unable to attend the meeting online, you may call the toll-free # (888) 475-4499 and enter Meeting ID:
 820 5491 4152 to listen to the meeting.
- More info on how to access this meeting is available on the Planning Board webpage at ci.keene.nh.us/bicycle-pedestrian-path-advisory-committee.
- If you encounter any issues accessing this meeting, please call 603-757-0622 during the meeting.

Members:

Dillon Benik, Chair Drew Bryenton, Vice Chair Aaron Shields Brad Dufresne Councilor Jan Manwaring Michael Davern Todd Horner Dr. Chris Brehme, Alternate Charles Redfern, Alternate

- 1) Call to Order and Roll Call
- 2) May 13, 2020 Minutes
- 3) Monadnock Region Rail Trail Collaborative Presentation
 - Mike Kowalczyk
- 4) Old Business
 - Downtown Bike Racks
 - Bike Counts
- 5) Wayfinding/ MAST Complete Street Grant 2020
 - https://walkyourcity.org/
- 6) Other Project Updates
- 7) New Business
 - Items to be included for next meeting
- 8) Adjournment Next meeting date – July 8, 2020

<u>City of Keene</u> New Hampshire

BICYCLE & PEDESTRIAN PATH ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Wednesday, May 13, 2020

8:15 AM

Remote Meeting via Zoom

Members Present:

Drew Bryenton, Vice Chair Aaron Shields Michael Davern Todd Horner Councilor Jan Manwaring Dr. Chris Brehme, Alternate (voting) Charles Redfern, Alternate (non-voting)

Staff Present:

William Schoefmann, GIS Technician Rhett Lamb, Community Development Director/ Assistant City Manager

Members Not Present:

Dillon Benik, Chair Brad Dufresne

1) Call to Order

Vice Chair Bryenton called the meeting to order at 8:19 AM and read the executive order authorizing a remote meeting: Emergency Order #12, issued by the Governor of the State of New Hampshire pursuant to Executive Order #2020-04. Pursuant to this order, the Vice Chair called roll. All members were calling alone from their home addresses, minus Mr. Redfern who was present at home with his wife, son, and grandson. Mr. Schoefmann was calling alone from City Hall. Vice Chair Bryenton recognized a guest, Mike Kowalczyk of Swanzey, who was calling alone; he is Chair of the Swanzey Cheshire Rail Trail Advisory Committee and leads the Monadnock Region Rail Trail Collaborative.

2) March 11, 2020 Minutes

Revision: Dr. Brehme was present at the meeting.

Mr. Horner moved to approve the minutes of March 11, 2020 as amended, which Mr. Shields seconded, and the motion passed by unanimous roll call vote.

3) Old Business

a. Downtown Bike Racks (Councilor Hooper)

Councilor Hooper was not present and so Mr. Redfern spoke to some of the Councilor's concerns. Mr. Redfern said that Councilor Hooper was contacted by a constituent who was concerned about too few bike racks downtown. Councilor Hooper sought information from this Committee on: bike rack counts, what is in surplus, where bike racks are supposed to be placed, and when racks are picked-up. Mr. Redfern said this information was mostly discussed in a conversation six months ago with the Public Works Director, Kürt Blomquist. Mr. Redfern did not feel equipped to provide the Councilor with all the information he sought, which is why Councilor Hooper wanted to meet with this Committee. Mr. Schoefmann referenced a 2019 map from the Highway Department identifying where downtown bike racks were supposed to be located. BPPAC members concurred that most of those bike racks are not in place at this time. Mr. Schoefmann will inquire about the status of the racks as it is May and it seems they should be out by now. Mr. Schoefmann will keep the Committee and Councilor Hooper informed via email. Vice Chair Bryenton also suggested directing the Councilor to those meeting minutes describing the conversation with Mr. Blomquist. Mr. Schoefmann will ask the Highway Superintendent about the status of the racks. Vice Chair Bryenton wondered if the bike racks were not out perhaps to limit social gatherings during Covid-19.

b. Outreach Subcommittee

Mr. Schoefmann said the subcommittee was unable to begin before Covid-19 and so he thought it was on hold. Still, he was working to schedule something with members of the Heritage Commission. He asked if members are available for the subcommittee. Vice Chair Bryenton thought the goal of the subcommittee was to be mobile and meeting with other groups, which is challenging right now, but he felt strongly about continuing the Stone Arch Bridge project with the Heritage Commission. The Vice Chair thought that a general outreach subcommittee might not be needed at this time but he wondered if some members of this Committee were willing to interface with the Heritage Commission to keep this project moving forward in the interim. Mr. Redfern was willing to participate as a member of Pathways for Keene as well as two other groups that he said should be considered as liaisons: the Energy & Climate Committee (with a transportation focus) and the Conservation Commission. He thinks it is important to understand the importance of the project from the perspective of those three committees, which he said would be helpful when seeking/applying for grants and writing letters of support. He offered to attend their meetings as a member of the public, explaining why BPPAC will need their support when these projects arise, which is still a few years out.

Vice Chair Bryenton recognized Mr. Kowalczyk, who would like to be involved because this relates to the entire region's rail trail plan. Mr. Schoefmann said that the Monadnock Region Rail Trail Collaborative is working to promote the rail trail network throughout the region, specifically how the Ashuelot, Cheshire, and Fort Hill Rail Trails can interconnect with other trail systems and destinations in the region. Mr. Kowalczyk is interested in presenting on this

work to the BPPAC at a future meeting and interfacing with a member of this subcommittee as work progresses. Mr. Kowalczyk possesses many resources, all of which he said are at this Committee's disposal if useful.

Dr. Brehme reminded the Committee that he would be advising at team of three students this fall, who are focusing their senior projects on the Cheshire Rail Trail south, which includes the Stone Arch Bridge. As such, Dr. Brehme would like to be involved with this subcommittee.

Mr. Schoefmann will work with Mr. Redfern to compile a list of the various committees and groups whose work aligns with this project for next month's meeting.

Mr. Horner recalled prior BPPAC consensus that coordinating with other committees and City government would be a good first step to getting on the same page of what this Transportation Heritage Trail project is. That way when public outreach begins, there are concise talking points on what the project's key elements are and why it is worth pursuing. He thought that if these various entities reach consensus at the beginning, then the project would be a greater success. He was happy to liaise with the Heritage Commission or another. Vice Chair Bryenton agreed that this is a good place to start before attempting broader public outreach, which seems to be stalled consistently because the project is too open-ended. Mr. Redfern said there is a description of the Transportation Heritage Trail's importance on page 52 of the last Capital Improvement Program.

Mr. Shields thinks Zoom meetings are easier to attend, which could enhance Committee participation in developing consensus on these projects.

Mr. Schoefmann will coordinate with Mr. Davern, Dr. Brehme, and Mr. Horner to confirm their availability and find out what groups they are interested in liaising with and connect them with those groups, such as those of which Mr. Kowalczyk is a member.

c. Bike Counts

Mr. Schoefmann apologized for being late in scheduling due to Covid-19. He would send some counting dates and time slots following this meeting, with a goal of counting in late May/early June. He might have some help from an intern to collect summer counts as well. Last fall Dr. Brehme's students counted and there was intention to do so in the spring also but that was not possible due to Covid-19. Vice Chair Bryenton said all help is welcome and members will be on the lookout for an invite and report summary of the previous counts from Mr. Schoefmann.

4) MAST Complete Street Grant 2020

Mr. Schoefmann cited an email to towns that have complete street policies in place stating that there is another round of funding for complete street grant projects, which the City Manager, Community Development Director, and Public Works Director received. Staff wanted to make the Committee aware that applications were pending and to seek ideas. Mr. Redfern recalled that

the City Manager asked Pathways for Keene recently if they could fund wayfinding signs for the heritage transportation corridor in a few years and he did not think Pathways would be able to accommodate. Therefore, he thought that wayfinding signs around town would be excellent purpose for the grant application.

Mr. Schoefmann said he spoke to City Planner, Mari Brunner, about wayfinding because it has been a long-term high priority of BPPAC. The Director of Parks, Recreation, & Facilities, Andy Bohannon, is also in favor of wayfinding on the trail systems and so staff agrees that wayfinding is a good match for this grant. Mr. Schoefmann knew that MAST likes to distribute funds throughout the region and so a scalable project between many towns is amenable. He and Ms. Brunner also talked about transition streets between the trail network, including a potential trailhead at Emerald Street and the Ashuelot Rail Trail, as well as at the entrance to the Ashuelot River Park/Jonathan Daniels Trail. Mr. Redfern said that adding wayfinding signs is listed as a priority in the Keene Comprehensive Master Plan.

Mr. Horner said that \$90,000 is available and the application deadline is July 31. Regarding wayfinding, he said that the Southwest Region Planning Commission found that wayfinding would be beneficial at many points on the Ashuelot Rail Trail, where points run very close to town centers throughout the region, but are unknown to trail-goers. He agreed that that multitown wayfinding, with uniform branding across the region, would be compelling for this grant.

Dr. Brehme was enthusiastic about the benefits of wayfinding but wanted to know if wayfinding along trails would be relevant to a complete streets grant. Mr. Schoefmann said that he and Ms. Brunner discussed transition zones such as Emerald, Island, and West Streets, where the trails interface with City infrastructure, which he thinks could make the case for integrating wayfinding. Vice Chair Bryenton agreed that wayfinding seemed applicable.

5) Wayfinding

a. https://walkyourcity.org/

Mr. Horner recalled from a few months ago that there has been a lot of interest on the topic and he has shared with the group a potential approach to expand wayfinding in Keene. The Director of Parks, Recreation, & Facilities, Andy Bohannon, is also very interested and there is now funding for a kiosk at the intersection of the Ashuelot and Cheshire Rail Trails. He suggested this particular wayfinding system because it is cheap, easy, and would be a way to determine the most beneficial locations for wayfinding signage and key destinations. He also noted observing more people walking and biking than ever before Covid-19, which suggests a need for wayfinding and the potential for a greater impact.

Mr. Horner said an advantage of the system is a clear toolkit for starting a campaign and he wanted to focus on the first two steps at this meeting to decide if the Committee wants to consider this approach. Therefore, he wanted to discuss what the goals of a wayfinding system are. From his perspective, a goal was promoting economic vitality and supporting businesses and

organizations, such as promoting walking/biking to key destinations from suburban areas surrounding Keene. He said one goal of this program is to change perception of how long it takes to walk or bike to a key destination from the rail trails. Another potential goal he considered is raising awareness of this Committee's work, among many other entities working on walking/cycling issue. He said QR codes could be placed on wayfinding signs that take the user to resources. He said that establishing goals from the beginning is essential when identifying the focus area for signage in this program. He thinks that this Committee is a good place to determine what this program could achieve or if it makes sense as a part of greater wayfinding efforts in Keene, without being redundant with what already exists. He said this project could be implemented sooner than later and would provide useful information for future more permanent and higher level investments. He asked what other Committee members' wayfinding goals are.

Vice Chair Bryenton asked what it would cost to complete phase one or two of Walk the City signage. Mr. Horner said in the hundreds of dollars for plastic signs affixed with zip ties. Mr. Horner said they are attractive but not intended to be permanent, but rather a first step in alerting the public to walking and cycling advocacy. Vice Chair Bryenton asked if there are means to quantify that increased awareness. Mr. Horner suggested tracking who is scanning the signs, including hashtags on the signs that people can use to contribute ideas, or installing automatic counters before and after installation. Dr. Brehme suggested a second sign below the main sign asking, "Is this sign helpful," and directing people to a survey. He added that because this is such a small grant, it could be written that these funds would be used to identify more permanent wayfinding sign locations and funding sources for the permanent effort.

Councilor Manwaring asked if there are signs up currently directing people where to go with the North and South Bridges closed. Mr. Schoefmann said the state installed signage of closure but no one had seen signage directing to an alternate route. Councilor Manwaring supported the wayfinding effort and asked if it was worth having Mr. Horner come to Pathways for Keene as a potential funding source, to provide a better understanding of the benefits of wayfinding, which could be helpful with the bridges closed currently, for example.

Rowland Russell supported the effort as a pilot study.

Mr. Schoefmann would create a list of potential campaign areas, key destinations, possible sign locations, and current sign locations. Mr. Horner presented the map of a potential area, focusing on the rail trails and main commercial corridor of downtown Keene. He suggested a greater conversation at the next meeting of boundaries, sign locations, information on signage, etc., with a list of potential locations, and how they relate to the complete streets grant created by staff.

The Chairman recognized Mr. Kowalczyk who liked the idea and could envision this expanding into Swanzey with signs branded similarly directing to key areas in Keene and other towns. Mr. Redfern agreed that Swanzey should be included because having at least two towns involved enhances chances of getting the grant. Mr. Redfern suggested planning for the second phase of branding more permanent signage and he thanked Mr. Horner for his presentation.

6) Project Updates

<u>Cheshire Rail Trail Park Avenue Loop:</u> The final design was accepted by NH Department of Transportation and City staff is revising those designs in preparation for a bid package for construction. The Committee received recently an email from Mr. Schoefmann with abutters' concerns about developing the Ammi Brown Road as a component of this project, which the Municipal Services, Facilities, & Infrastructure Committee would hear the evening of this meeting. BPPAC support of the project could help reinforce positive input from public sessions in 2017. Councilor Manwaring said the primary concern would be about parking and more traffic so she thought support from BPPAC would be helpful.

7) New Business

- a. Items to be included for next meeting
 - 1. Wayfinding Invite Andy Bohannon
 - 2. A presentation by Mr. Kowalczyk

There was an event presented by MAST, the Monadnock Food Coop, and the Monadnock International Film Festival – a free screening on May 28 of the film *Motherload*, about cargo cycling and it promotes a more inclusive cycling community.

8) Adjournment

a. Next Meeting Date – June 10, 2020

There being no further business, Vice Chair Bryenton adjourned the meeting at 9:27 AM.

Respectfully submitted by, Katie Kibler, Minute Taker June 1, 2020

Additional Edits by, Will Schoefmann, GIS Technician June 4, 2020

BPPAC Project Updates 2020 JUNE				ITEMS WITH UPDATES					
Project	PRIORITY	Master Plan	Status	Budget *		Schedule			Updates
110,000	11	Project #	Status	Cost	Status	Start	Finish	Status	(changes and relevant updates)
Master Plan	N/A	N/A	Delayed	\$5K	N/A	Spring14	Fall 2021	Behind	Introduction and Background available for BPPAC Review, Trail Specific Maps and details regarding North Bridge inserted. Developing a scope of work and seeking funding to work with Southwest Regional Planning Commission to finish work on the plan by 2021
Jonathan Daniels Trail Maintenance	N/A	BE4	Planning	\$25K	Even	Summer20	Fall 21	N/A	\$25k set aside in CIP FY' 21
Bike Racks	N/A	BE28	Working	N/A	N/A	ongoing	N/A	N/A	Bike Racks set out by DPW - downtown plan attached to June Agenda/Packet. KSC Geography Class in 2019 assisted. DPW in process of reviewing expanded downtown café's and social distancing guidance for updated rack placements.
Lighting	N/A	BE28	Completed	City Staff	Even	complete	N/A	On Schedule	Pathways for Keene are making an additional donation this year to the City. Appel Way lights installed .
Complete Street Grant 2017-18	N/A	N/A	Completed	\$10K	Even	complete	May-18	On Schedule	Lining has been redone as part of DPW's road striping budget. Project signage has been installed. City Staff needs to follow up on the metrics with SWRPC including Bike Counts in the project area, a final PSA, accident research. Lack of funding for these facilities is an issue in the striping budget
NHDOT TAP Grant 2018	N/A	BE22	Submitted	\$674K	N/A	Winter 2018	Summer 19	On Schedule	City of Keene has been selected as a TAP grant recipient for Complete Street improvements to Marlboro Street that tie into other planned improvements, infrastructure, economic development goals and the Cheshire Rail Trail. Funding issues between FHWA and NHDOT possibility of longer range date of completion.
Arts and Culture Corridor	NA	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Monadnock Economic Development Corporation has begun the community input/visioning process for an Arts and Culture Corridor from the Railroad Land Development Area on the east side of Main Street westerly down Gilbo Avenue to School Street. Downtown infrastructure funds being associated with some elements of this more planning is underway.
Bicycle Mayor	N/A	N/A	Working	Safe Routes to School	Even	Winter 2018	Fall 2019	On Schedule	Bicycle Mayor Tiffany Mannion's two year term is up in October. Staff is checking in to see if she is considering another term or will be holding nominations for candidates.
MASTER PLAN PROJECTS									Cont. on following page
Cheshire Rail Trail - Park Ave. Loop	1	BEO	Working	\$411,615.51	Even	Spring19	Fall 19	Behind	Engineering division of DPW is managing this project now. Final Design/PS&E accepted by NHDOT with revisions to make prior to releasing construction bid. Abutters issues addressed through City Council/DPW (Parking). Construction Advertisement July 26, 2020

Access Point & Connectivity Analysis	2	BE13	Planning	KSC Students City Staff	N/A	Fall 2018	Dec-18	On Schedule	Master Plan top 5 project. Staff is working with a Group of KSC Geography Seniors in the capstone seminar project to help analyze connectivity and develop a Complete Streets "report card". A mapping exercise is being conducted as part of the Energy Plan to locate access and transition points.
Wayfinding	3	BE15	Planning	City Staff Unknown	N/A	Planning	N/A	On Schedule	Continued development of the downtown "pedestrian" level wayfinding is being conducted. What is BPPAC's input? Trail and in street level wayfinding thoughts/plan? Pilot Program being considered with temporary signage https://walkyourcity.org/
Complete Streets Assessment	4	BE20	Working	City Staff	N/A	ongoing	N/A	N/A	Master Plan top 5 project. KSC Geography Students conducted an assessment of City Streets based on their Complete Street designations and current layouts. See "Access Point & Connectivity". A report is available via google drive. Student presentation at regular June meeting.
Sidewalk/Pedestrian Connectivity	5	BE21	Planning	City Staff	N/A	Planning	N/A		The Engineering Division, Department of Public Works has an app available to them and have completed 65% of the condition assessment of all City Owned sidewalks for Spring 2017.
West Street - Complete Street	6	BE26	Planning	City Staff Unknown	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Designated as a Gateway Street in the Complete Street Design Guide. BPPAC discussing interim and long range solutions for bike/ped facilities along the corridor. BPPAC began 2018 bike/ped counts for middle section of West Street in March and May counts compiled. Need to set spring, summer and fall dates for collection with help of KSC Geography students to assist.
Cheshire Rail Trail Phase 4 - Transportation Heritage Trail	7&8	BE2,BE5	Planning	\$ 2,564,500.00	Even	Planning	N/A		Project submitted as a supplemental CIP - unfunded but in the plan book. Project includes from Eastern Ave - 101, Bridge to Span 101, improvements to Old Stone Arch Bridge and potential crossing at Swanzey Factor Rd. Collaboration with Heritage Commission to conduct research and outreach in the works. Monadnock Regional Rail Trails Collaborative has developed promotional material for this project
South Bridge, Ashuelot RT Gap	9	BE16		City Staff, KSC	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Pave or surface the gap between the old Railroad Bridge on the Ashuelot Rail Trail and South Bridge
Main Street (Complete Street)	10	BE18	Planning	City Staff	Under	Planning	N/A	On Schedule	Main Street is an icon to the Keene community and in need of multimodal transportation overhaul. DPW has a downtown revitalization CIP that is multi year. KSC Crossing completed, in street facilities issues (bike lanes, sharrows and bike boxes) How does BPPAC fit in and provide input? Downtown Bike Rack Counts Sept 14-21 with KSC Geography
Emerald Star (Trail Info Hub)	11	N/A		City Staff	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Concept of an "Emerald Star" or trail system that has a centralized point for gathering and trail system information. Kiosk/visitor center included.

BPPAC Project Updates 2020	M	AY	ITEMS WITH UPDATES						
Project	PRIORITY	Master Plan	Status	Budget *		Schedule		•	Updates
Master Plan	N/A	Project #	Working	Cost City Staff	N/A	Start Spring14	Finish Fall 2018	Status Behind	(changes and relevant updates) Introduction and Background available for BPPAC Review, Trail Specific Maps and details regarding North Bridge inserted. Developing a scope of work and seeking funding to work with Southwest Regional Planning Commission to finish work on the plan by 2021
Jonathan Daniels Trail Maintenance	N/A	BE4	Planning	25,000.00	Even	Summer20	Fall 21	N/A	\$25k set aside in CIP FY' 21
Bike Racks	N/A	BE28	Working	N/A	N/A	ongoing	N/A	N/A	Bike Racks set out by DPW - downtown plan attached to June Agenda/Packet. KSC Geography Class in 2019 assisted. Should consider sending feedback to DPW for placements. April 2020 Public Request from Councilor Hooper
Lighting	N/A	BE28	Completed	City Staff	Even	complete	N/A	On Schedule	Pathways for Keene are making an additional donation this year to the City. Appel Way lights installed .
Complete Street Grant 2017-18	N/A	N/A	Completed	\$10K	Even	complete	May-18	On Schedule	Lining has been redone as part of DPW's road striping budget. Project signage has been installed. City Staff needs to follow up on the metrics with SWRPC including Bike Counts in the project area, a final PSA, accident research. Lack of funding for these facilities is ar issue in the striping budget
NHDOT TAP Grant 2018	N/A	BE22	Submitted	\$674K	N/A	Winter 2018	Summer 19	On Schedule	City of Keene has been selected as a TAP grant recipient for Complet Street improvements to Marlboro Street that tie into other planned improvements, infrastructure, economic development goals and the Cheshire Rail Trail. Funding issues between FHWA and NHDOT possibility of longer range date of completion.
Arts and Culture Corridor	NA	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Monadnock Economic Development Corporation has begun the community input/visioning process for an Arts and Culture Corridor from the Railroad Land Development Area on the east side of Main Street westerly down Gilbo Avenue to School Street. Committee members and City Staff participating and giving updates to BPPAC
Bicycle Mayor	N/A	N/A	Working	Safe Routes to School	Even	Winter 2018	Fall 2019	On Schedule	Bicycle Mayor Tiffany Mannion's two year term is up in October. Staff is checking in to see if she is considering another term or will be holding nominations for candidates.
MASTER PLAN PROJECTS									Cont. on following page
Cheshire Rail Trail - Park Ave. Loop	1	BEO	Working	\$411,615.51	Even	Spring19	Fall 19	Behind	Engineering division of DPW is managing this project now. Preliminary Engineering Plans and Report as well as NEPA review approved by NHDOT/FHWA. Anticipated construction 2020. ROW discussions and negotiations complete. Easement and trail resolutions passed by City Council. Final Design/PS&E accepted by NHDOT with revisions to make prior to releasing construction bid.

Abutters issues going to City Council Committee.

Access Point & Connectivity Analysis	2	BE13	Planning	KSC Students City Staff	N/A	Fall 2018	Dec-18	On Schedule	Master Plan top 5 project. Staff is working with a Group of KSC Geography Seniors in the capstone seminar project to help analyze connectivity and develop a Complete Streets "report card". A mapping exercize is being conducted as part of the Energy Plan to locate access and transition points.
Wayfinding	3	BE15	Planning	City Staff Unknown	N/A	Planning	N/A	On Schedule	Continued development of the downtown "pedestrian" level wayfinding is being conducted. What is BPPAC's input? Trail and in street level wayfinding thoughts/plan? Pilot Program being considered with temporary signage https://walkyourcity.org/
Complete Streets Assessment	4	BE20	Working	City Staff	N/A	ongoing	N/A	N/A	Master Plan top 5 project. KSC Geography Students conducted an assessment of City Streets based on their Complete Street designations and current layouts. See "Access Point & Connectivity". A report is available via google drive. Student presentation at regular June meeting.
Sidewalk/Pedestrian Connectivity	5	BE21	Planning	City Staff	N/A	Planning	N/A	· ·	The Engineering Division, Department of Public Works has an app available to them and have completed 65% of the condition assessment of all City Owned sidewalks for Spring 2017.
West Street - Complete Street	6	BE26	Planning	City Staff Unknown	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Designated as a Gateway Street in the Complete Street Design Guide. BPPAC discussing interim and long range solutions for bike/ped facilities along the corridor. BPPAC began 2018 bike/ped counts for middle section of West Street in March abd May counts compiled. Need to set spring, summer and fall dates for collection with help of KSC Geography students to assist.
Cheshire Rail Trail Phase 4 - Transportation Heritage Trail	7&8	BE2,BE5	Planning	\$ 2,564,500.00	Even	Planning	N/A	N/A	Project submitted as a supplemental CIP - unfunded but in the plan book. Project includes from Eastern Ave - 101, Bridge to Span 101, improvements to Old Stone Arch Bridge and potential crossing at Swanzey Factor Rd. Collaboration with Heritage Commission to conduct research and outreach in the works.
South Bridge, Ashuelot RT Gap	9	BE16		City Staff, KSC	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Pave or surface the gap between the old Railroad Bridge on the Ashuelot Rail Trail and South Bridge
Main Street (Complete Street)	10	BE18	Planning	City Staff	Under	Planning	N/A	On Schedule	Main Street is an icon to the Keene community and in need of multimodal transportation overhaul. DPW has a downtown revitalization CIP that is multi year. KSC Crossing completed, in street facilities issues (bike lanes, sharrows and bike boxes) How does BPPAC fit in and provide input? Downtown Bike Rack Counts Sept 14-21 with KSC Geography
Emerald Star (Trail Info Hub)	11	N/A		City Staff	N/A	Planning	N/A	N/A	Concept of an "Emerald Star" or trail system that has a centralized point for gathering and trail system information. Kiosk/visitor center included.